Minutes of the CCP4 Exec meeting, December 2006

Present: Jim Naismith (Chairman), Eleanor Dodson, Keith Wilson, Randy Read, Garib Murshudov, Martin Noble, Colin Nave

1.Running down the surplus

Available overspend has not been achieved as originally planned, partly due to failure to fill posts. Paul Emsley will hopefully transfer to his fellowship in the near future. The Automation post (result of Dan Rolfe leaving) has not been refilled, and the interview procedure is under way.

Steps are being taken to address this situation (RB and KSW). RB: The precise timing of invoices might impact year on year targets for running down the nominal surplus. 23K is to be written off as unrecoverable debt as income is now only recorded where payment has been made: “income” rather than “invoicing”. Write-offs include companies that assert CCP4 is no longer in use and those which have disappeared due to mergers etc.

ACTION: the Exec feel CCP4 can continue with the current level of commitments, but have to consider very carefully further commitments, essentially there is a freeze

ACTION: KSW will ensure that the payment of invoices is pursued.

2.Impact of FEC

FEC estimate 46% -> 70% within CCLRC, effective from start of the new Grant in Oct 2008.

There is a possibility of a further impact because (unlike universities) CCLRC attracts no HEFC block grant and and could try to attract 100% FEC at a later date. CCP4 Executive will follow the BBSRC in how this situation is handled.

3.Cost implications of move to the Rutherford Appelton Laboratory (RAL) Site

The CCP4 team is proposed to be based in the Diamond Research Centre (DRC). A war chest will be needed for the move to RAL (adjacent to Diamond). CB/RB: salaries will not increase de jure and the difference in cost of living will be accommodated in “cost of living” margins & recruitment/retention (i.e. will not impact heavily on CCP4 costs). However, we anticipate jobs will be re-valuated contemporaneously with the relocation, giving rise to increased de facto costs.

The current understanding of CCLRC’s position is that when such contracts lapse, CCP4 can create a new post based at RAL.

ACTION: CB to seek an estimate of likely impact on recurring costs of relocation by getting CCLRC to provide cost estimates for relocating 6 people at DRC, 1 in DL

ACTION: Richard Blake and Charles Ballard to ensure the “Relocation Project” moves rapidly to have relocation packages for staff on the table within 2-3 months.

4. Increases in License Fee

The grant currently supports 2.8 CCLRC staff at DL, plus Eugene Krissinel and Harry Powell, i.e. the majority of staff is funded from industrial income. It is a reasonable estimate that this source has to increase co-ordinately with the FEC increase.

In anticipation of WG1, propose license cost increase of 25% over ~4 years to cover costs associated with FEC (30% increase in costs). Currently £7K first site, +£5K per further site. £8K has been already agreed for 2007. Aim to increase to £9K in April 2008.

The Exec debated the value for money we offer and it was felt with the new packages coming on stream we remain competitive. Licence will be held under review, this will be essential in the light of anticipated FEC costs from October 2008. Current forward-look in the budget includes contingency for FEC, but allows for almost no external contracts. With out a rise in fee, CCP4 will dramatically shrink.

ACTION: Propose that Licence fee will increase to £8K in April 2007, and £9K in April 2008.

ACTION: Seek advice from Industry Representatives at WG1 on this topic.

5. Request for funds for LNJ retirement.

The Exec was unhappy about funding such an item outside the normal spirit (which is to fund teaching meetings). However as Louise is a special case, some contribution for students to hear the excellent speakers was made.

ACTION: £1000 to fund bursaries to attend meeting. 

6. Request for funding for Geoff Battye replacement

The Exec approved this post.

ACTION: Set up a contract for the post.

7. Relocation to RAL/DRC

a) Staff perspectives

A Project Board for the relocation is already in place, chaired by CB. CSE have committed to transfer 8 named staff at up to 80K per person. CCP4 undertakes to fund those staff for whom relocation to RAL is funded by CCLRC for at least 5 years beyond their move. CB: space proposed at DRC seems adequate for first move (12 people can be accommodated)

Staff Status: Martyn (stay at DL). PJB (unknown). CB (under negotiation). MH (under consideration). FR (currently not expecting to move). RMK (plans not known). PiMS staff will stay at Daresbury for the course of current grant. Longer term funding will be considered as the end of the PiMS grant approaches at the end of 2009.

There is a very strong desire to accommodate Martyn Winn’s wish not to move to Diamond. CCP4 suggest CCP4 will continue to fund him (subject to the normal proviso about income) to work on the suite while based at Daresbury for a period up to five years. However, the Exec feels a smooth / tapered transition to alternative CCLRC activity beyond 2009 would be in everyone’s best interests. 

ACTION RB: CSE department will investigate alternative activities for Martyn at Daresbury. 

Colin Nave has acted as Line Manager for the DL staff. RB becomes their line manager after Colin/s departure at end of March 2007. A new line manager will be needed at RAL after the relocation. Suggestions included Louise Johnson, Gwyndaf Evans, or Louise with Gwyndaf deputing. This is not immediately urgent as the move will take place in 2009, but could become more so if new staff are appointed at the RAL site. Louise Johnson should be approached.

c) Scientific Manager/Mentor

Scientific oversight of the package is required. KSW has done this job but in fact his appointment coincided with an expansion of CCP4 and there is a need for a manager. KSW is unlikely to move to DRC and this role might be fulfilled by a joint Computational Biology post shared with CLRC’s CSE. 

ACTION: RB to consider in view of KSW job specification and CSE priorities. Timescale not quite in line with existing plans for recruitment in Biological Computing, but may be held under review for on-going recruitment plans.

Martyn Winn

In order to apply for grants to support his post when he stays in Daresbury, MW wishes to change from BBSRC grant to industrial funding. We wish to encourage Martyn in his career development, and will seek to accommodate this.

ACTION: MW to move off BBSRC grant funding. Another DL staff post to be paid from the grant.

8. Grant renewal

a) Scientific focus

The following suggestions were aired

· considering developments of the work of Lebedev: dealing with “difficult” data. Statistical crystals. 

· Rapper? 

· model completion and building, including PIRATE modifications for Bias removal, integration of COOT, model building post MR, new approaches to refinement and nucleic acids. 

· Links to EM.

It was felt that there was an emerging model building and refinement theme. A wider consultation was needed to decide focus.  Ab initio built model has now successfully been used as a search model in molecular replacement. Further developments along these lines (difficult refinement) might be important.

Eugene Krissinel’s contributions are very significant. His work should be more accessible from EBI front page, and we should be able to access it trivially from CCP4i/coot, and offer feedback as PDF as well as the web page feedback. Could EBI website be mirrored in Daresbury.

ACTION: KSW to pursue EBI and to address at March meeting

ACTION: JHN Discuss future strategy at WG1

b) Scope

Posts associated with current grant

· Eugene Krissinel. Scientific case

· Harry Powell
(MRC funding)

· Martyn Winn. Technical case (libraries)

· A.N.Other Bug fixes and releases

· Maeri. Administrative

Proposed posts for next grant:

· To be decided, see above. Low resolution model bulding?

· Continue HP: (how MRC might be involved; define role carefully)

· Technical DL/DLS person: GUI?

· as above

· as above 

c) Simon Phillips

Simon Philips has offered to contribute to grant writing. This would be extremely welcome. We should look to including Simon into the Exec as elected/co-opted member (possibly some juggling of the existing elected members would be called for).

d) Timeline 


Expires Oct 2008


Submit new grant Sept 2007

ACTION: JN to lead on this subject to discussions at WG1

9. License

We can remove the license clause that “indemnifies” CCP4 for redistribution as part of e.g. PHENIX, and replace with a commitment on the part of the licensee to require adequate acknowledgement of the non-liability of CCP4.

ACTION JHN to try and sort this out.

10. Nominations

We believe Simon Phillips may be willing to join the exec, and we would welcome his experience. He could either replace an existing elected member, or increase the size (e.g. an elected member steps down and may be co-opted to leave a vacancy for Simon as elected member).

JN is in place till end 2007, and has expressed his willingness to serve until end of 2009 (i.e. chair designate should be elected January 2009). To be addressed at WG1.
11. Documentation

EJD notes documentation (especially examples) is out of date and suggests an easier to access approach is needed. Web-based documentation desirable. Could be linked with e.g. roadmaps. EJD makes case for someone grasping the problem and actually doing it. 

JN suggests we consider Wiki as an approach. PRE, GM support this. RR WIKI could be used in combination with Bulletin Board culture, which works relatively well.

KSW /GM propose a master document that can be formatted for web pages or print version. PRE: part of documentation confusion would be obviated by better organising of (e.g.) the GUI. MW agrees that workshop might be best format for sorting out such problems. 

ACTION: KSW to speak with Kevin about current available solutions for distributing and maintaining documentation. KC to speak on this in March.

12. GUI Update

MW asks if GUI classic is to be replaced by the “new GUI”? Discussion suggested it is too soon to say: automation tasks (for example) are still under development. 

ACTION: request decisions at March meeting, including report from PBs GUI work group.

ACTION: ED will organise GUI classic reorganisation meeting. Outcome will be presented to March meeting.

13. Installation

Installation has improved immeasurably over recent years. Building on this excellence, PRE requests a distribution that corresponds to a full build tree mostly built, so that it can be used to fix programs.

JN: Requests an update possibility, preferably pro-active (i.e. GUI tells you if you are out of date).

ACTION: again request decisions at March meeting.

14. CCP4mg

CCP4mg has not achieved the penetration that might be wished. PRE, KSW and ED note some uptake in York/Cambridge, but majority use PyMol and COOT. In formulating the way forward, mechanisms should be put in place to identify real-world user needs. A further meeting should permit review of the project and input/evaluation by outside sources.

